
STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 

A regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council was held on Thursday, January 04, 2024, at 7:00 p.m., in 
the Council Chambers of City Hall.  The following individuals were in attendance (GTM – GoToMeeting):  

 
        

Mayor       Robbie Skinner        Present 
City Recorder      Randy Sanders  Present 
Council Member      Pam Bucklew  Present 
Council Member      David McCauley  Present 
Council Member      Jack Reger  Present 
Council Member      CJ Rylands  Absent 
Council Member      David Thomas  Present 
Assistant Recorder & Director of Finance      Amberle Jenkins        Absent 
City Attorney      Tom O’Neill  Present-GTM 
Buckhannon Fire Department    Chief JB Kimble  Present 
Director of Public Works     Jerry Arnold  Present 
Channel 3      Rodney Irvin  Present 
MyBuckhannon.com     Katie Kuba  Present - GTM 
Record Delta      Noah Jeffries  Present 
 
Guests: Barbara Hinkle, COB; Kevin Shreves, Channel 3; Tasha Carrico, Joe Carrico, Alisa Lively, Special Olympics; Dr. 
Joseph Reed;  
 

City Council of Buckhannon – 7:00 pm in Council Chambers 
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, January 04, 2024  

A.      Call to Order 
           A.1   Moment of Silence 
           A.2   Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
 
B.      Recognized Guests 
           B.1 Tasha Carrico – Special Olympics Upshur County 
 
C.     Department & Board Reports 
          C.1 Public Works Director - Jerry Arnold  
          C.2 Finance Director - Amberle Jenkins 
          C.3 Fire Chief – JB Kimble 
          C.4 City Attorney - Tom O’Neill 
 
D.     Correspondence & Information     
          D.1 Notice of Special Joint Working Session of the Buckhannon Planning Commission & City Council on  
                 01/11/24 7pm to discuss Future Collaboration regarding Planning Priorities 
 
E.     Consent Agenda  
          E.1 Approval of Minutes -Regular Meeting 12/07/23 & 12/21/23 
          E.2 Approval of Building and Wiring Permits 
          E.3 Approval of Payment of the Bills 
                 
F.      Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
           F.1 Approval to Accept Bid Opening Results- Gateway West Phase II Street Light Pole Assemblies &  
                  Globes 
           F.2 Approval Resolution 2024-01 Participation in WV Board of Treasury Investments  
           F.3 Authorization to open a separate bank account to receive and disburse Opioid Settlement Funds as  
                  required by WV State Auditor’s Office  
          F.4 Approval Resolution 2024-02 General Fund Budget Revision #3 FY 2023/2024 
          F.5 Buckhannon Fire Department-Regional Peer Support Group Development 
          F.6 Approval for  use of third-party vendor registered with the State of WV ABC Commission to serve  
                  alcohol during specific activities at the Colonial Arts Center 
 
G.      Comments and Announcements 
           G.1 Pamela Bucklew 
           G.2 David McCauley 
           G.3 Jack Reger 
           G.4 David Thomas 
           G.6 CJ Rylands 
           G.7 Randall Sanders 
 
H.     Mayor’s Comments and Announcements   
I.       Adjournment 
Posted 12/29/2023 
 



A.  Call to Order:  The January 04, 2024 regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council was called 
to order by Mayor Skinner, followed by a moment of silence and pledge to the flag. 
 
B. Recognized Guests:  
B.1 Tasha Carrico – Special Olympics Upshur County – Mayor Skinner recognized Tasha Carrico, 
Joe Carrico, and Alisa Lively, all with Special Olympics Upshur County and yielded the floor to the 
group.  Tasha Carrico, representing the organization, spoke to City Council regarding the current 
and upcoming activities being held by the Special Olympics Upshur County and Special Olympics 
West Virginia.  Here is her presentation: 
 
In Upshur County we have athletes that participate and practice year-round to compete in eleven 
sports statewide. We have lots of volunteers who coach and assist with practices, competitions and 
fundraising. It takes a village to keep not only our county functioning but at the state level as well.  The 
handout you received gives you some facts about our program, opportunities to volunteer and ways 
you can assist our program. 
 
I do want to tell you about one of our AMAZING fundraisers: The Polar Plunge: Freezin’ for a Reason.  
We will join Wheeling, Hurricane, Morgantown and Ripley for our second ‘plunge’ on February 10 at 
the River Walk/boat loading ramp. Last year we raised over $17,000 and our goal this year is $20,000.  
Local emergency personnel have been great to work with and will be on site to cover every 
precautionary detail.  This brings me to the major point of my visit…. I would like to once again 
challenge you, Mayor Skinner, and the members of City Council to take the plunge.  City Recorder 
Sanders, may be off the hook as he has graciously agreed to emcee the event, but you never know when 
someone might push him in the river!!! Also, at tonight’s meeting I would like to challenge JB Kimble, 
Tom O’Neill, Matt Gregory, Jerry Arnold and Amby Jenkins. It will be a lot of fun with a costume 
competition and an after party. I have distributed handouts for you.  Thank you for your time! I look 
forward to seeing you on February 10th, if not volunteering at the event, then certainly hopping in the 
Buckhannon River or making a donation.  Happy New Year from Special Olympics Upshur County! 
 
Mayor Skinner accepted the challenge along with Council Members David Thomas and Pam 
Bucklew agreeing to plunge as well. 
  
Dr. Joseph Reed, who had signed in to speak during the Public Comments, was recognized to 
address City Council by Mayor Skinner.  Dr. Reed noted that he was speaking to Council as a citizen 
and not representing any particular organization.  He is not in favor of alcohol being served at the 
Colonial Arts Center because children are involved in the total programing efforts of the center.  He 
acknowledged that it was his understanding children would not be involved in the particular 
activity where alcohol was being served. He does believe the serving of alcohol in the center would 
send the message that alcohol has to be available in order that an activity be entertaining.   If the 
decision is made to allow alcohol there, he believes it should not be for events sponsored by the city 
and should be only at private events, not open to the public.  He stated “We are dealing with the 
problems of addiction in our county, state and nation.  Alcohol, at this point, is still the leading 
culprit beyond tobacco/vaping use. PREVENTION is a far better economic route than TREATMENT 
of these problems. Anything reasonable we can do to not encourage and to discourage use of 
addicting substances makes good health AND economic sense in the long run.”  He also stated that 
he not against the theater (CAC) and he believes they (the supporting and planning community) 
have done a tremendous job of planning and working at the theater becoming a significant part of 
the arts in this county and area.  Mayor Skinner thanked Dr. Reed for his comments. 
 
At this point of the meeting the Public Comments part of the meeting was closed. 
 
C. Department & Board Reports 
C.1 Public Works Director- Jerry Arnold - Mayor Skinner recognized Jerry Arnold who provided 
the following report to City Council: 
 
Street: Crews have been performing equipment and shop maintenance.  We will be removing the 
Christmas décor next week. 
 
Sewer: Crews excavated a sink hole at the corner of Madison and Meade streets.  After 
investigating, it was found that the issue was a connection to the storm sewer.  We are hopeful to 
complete the repair and open the street in a day or two. 
 
Waste:  We expect delivery of a new excavator to use at the tipping area of the transfer station 
tomorrow.  Two employees have been replaced and the new hires are working out well. 
 
Water: Crews are working on changing services over to the new line on Thurman Avenue.  We had 



a pump motor fail at the Tennerton Booster Station. Expected repair cost will be between $15,000 
and $18,000. 
 
Engineering: Gateway West Phase II Construction – The bid opening for the purchase and 
delivery of (4) additional lights was held on December 28, 2023 at 1:00 PM EST. Only one bid was 
received. Capital Electric was the apparent low bidder with a bid of $12,251.00. As of now, a 
tentative walkthrough of the project is scheduled for early 2024 after the (4) lights are installed 
with the WVDOH and City.  This project includes matching funds from St. Josephs – WVU Hospital.   
ARPA – Sanitary Sewer Collection System on Taylor Street – The contractor has submitted his 
request for substantial completion (90% or above) for the project and minor construction activities 
continue on this project.  The contractor is working on the punch list items identified by Potesta 
and the Sewer Department. 
 
C.2 Finance Director - Amberle Jenkins – Mayor Skinner noted that Ms. Jenkins was not in 
attendance this evening and he recognized Barbara Hinkle who, along with Mayor Skinner, 
provided the following reports: 
 

 

 



 
 

 



 

 



 

 
 

 



 
 

 



 

 



 
 

 



 

 



 

 
 



 

 



 
 
Recorder Sanders expressed his condolences for the recent passing of Mrs. Hinkle’s mother. 
 
C.3 Fire Chief – JB Kimble - Mayor Skinner recognized BFD Chief JB Kimble, who provided this 
report: 
 
 

 

 



 
 
Chief Kimble provided and overview of the upcoming Country Roads Fire Conference 2024. 
Firefighters from across the state and Southeast United States, will join local firefighters to continue 
honing their skills - both on and off the job - to better save lives and properties. 
 
Without objection, F.5 Buckhannon Fire Department-Regional Peer Support Group Development 
was brought to the table for discussion and/or vote.  Chief Kimble provided an overview and 
update of the program. 
 

 
 



 

 
 
 

 
 



 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 



 
 
 
Motion to approve the participation of the Buckhannon Fire Department in the Regional 
Peer Support Group Development was made by McCauley/Thomas.  Discussion took place 
regarding grants and funding that will cover most, if not all, of the costs.  Motion carried. 
 
C.4 City Attorney- Tom O’Neill: Mayor Skinner recognized City Attorney, Tom O’Neill who 
provided the following report: 
 
Mr. O’Neill announced that he is working on an annexation proposal form St. Joseph’s Hospital – 
WVU Medicine concerning 5 properties.  A Q&A took place.   
 
D. Correspondence & Information: – The Mayor reviewed the following with Council: 
D.1 Notice of Special Joint Working Session of the Buckhannon Planning Commission & City 
Council on 01/11/24 7pm to discuss Future Collaboration regarding Planning Priorities 
 
E. Consent Agenda - Mayor Skinner presented an overview of the following agenda items to 
Council and asked for action: 
E.1 Approval of Minutes -Regular Meeting 12/07/23 & 12/21/23 – As provided to Council 
E.3 Approval of Payment of the Bills – As presented in the meeting packet: 

 
 

 



 

 
 
 

 
 



 
 
Motion to approve items E.1 and E.3 of the Consent Agenda as presented was made by 
Bucklew/Reger.  Motion carried. 
 
E.2 Approval of Building and Wiring Permits – As presented in the meeting packet: 
 
 

                Permit Fee Report #76081- #76087 
 

12/21/2023 - 01/03/2024 
 

Perm
it # 

Applican
t Name 

Applica
nt 

Address 

Primary Contractor Descripti
on 

Project 
Cost 

Fee 
Amou

nt 

Electrica
l 

Property 
Type 

Asbestos 
Inspecti

on 

Zoning 
Approv
al Date 

Histori
c 

Proper
ty 

Floo
d 

Zon
e 

Area 

Flood 
Zone 

/Elevati
on 

Certifica
te 

FEMA 
Accesso
ry Use 

Group: Commercial Electrical Fee 

76084 COLONIA
L WV LLC 

13 N 
LOCUST 
ST APT 
103 

LET THERE BE LIGHT, 
LLC 

NEW 
METER 
WO 
768620920 

1,000.00 100.00 A 
Commerci
al 
Property 

No  No Zone 
X 

No No 

76085 COLONIA
L WV LLC  

13 N 
LOCUST 
ST APT 
102 

LET THERE BE LIGHT, 
LLC 

NEW 
METER 
WO 
768620921 

1,000.00 100.00 A 
Commerci
al 
Property 

No  No Zone 
X 

No No 

76086 COLONIA
L WV LLC 

13 N 
LOCUST 
APT 212 

LET THERE BE LIGHT, 
LLC 

NEW 
METER 
WO 
768620918 

1,000.00 100.00 A 
Commerci
al 
Property 

No  No Zone 
X 

No No 

     3,000.0
0 

300.0
0 

       

Group Total: 3 

Group: Commercial-Industrial (nonresidential) 

76087 Tim Hibbs 13 S 
Florida 
St 

SUPERIOR 
ENVIRONMENTAL/ASBES
TOS 

Re-Roof 
Shingles 

19,200.0
0 

163.20  Yes -If 
yes attach 
report 

 Yes  Zone 
AE 

Yes -If 
yes attach 
report 

 

     19,200.
00 

163.2
0 

       

Group Total: 1 

Group: Residential (non-commercial) 

76083 STEPHANI
E 
OCHELTR
EE 

128 
BARBOU
R ST 

DOUBLE A 
CONSTRUCTION 

INSTALL 
NEW 
KITCHEN 

15,000.0
0 

165.00  No  No N/A No No 

76081 TIMOTHY 
BEAN 

28 
COLLEG
E AVE 

ULTIMATE ROOFING WV 
LLC 

REROOF 10,000.0
0 

110.00  Yes -If 
yes attach 
report 

 Yes  N/A No No 

     25,000.
00 

275.0
0 

       



Group Total: 2 

Group: Residential Electrical Fee 

76082 BENJAMI
N LEIGH 

199 
CAMDEN 
AVE  

TWISTED WIRE REPLACIN
G 
OUTLETS 
& GFI 
UNITS IN 
KITCHEN 

2,600.00 100.00 B2 Single 
Family 
Residenti
al (500 sq 
ft) 

No  No N/A No No 

     2,600.0
0 

100.0
0 

       

Group Total: 1 

     49,800.
00 

838.2
0 

       

 

 
Motion to approve the Building and Wiring Permits was made by Sanders/Thomas.  Motion 
carried with Mr. Reger abstaining due to a conflict of interest. 
 
 
F.  Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote. 
F.1 Approval to Accept Bid Opening Results- Gateway West Phase II Street Light Pole 
Assemblies & Globes – Mayor Skinner provided an overview of the item noting that Capital 
Electric was the low bidder with a bid of $12,251.00. 
 

 
 
Motion to approve the low bid of $12,251.00 from Capital Electric for the Gateway West 
Phase II Street Light Pole Assemblies & Globes was made by Sanders/Reger.  Motion carried. 
 
F.2 Approval Resolution 2024-01 Participation in WV Board of Treasury Investments – This 
item was not ready for presentation to Council. 
 
Motion to table the approval of Resolution 2024-01 participation in WV Board of Treasury 
Investments was made by Thomas/McCauley.  Motion carried 
 
F.3 Authorization to open a separate bank account to receive and disburse Opioid Settlement 
Funds as required by WV State Auditor’s Office – Mayor Skinner provided an overview of this 
item. 
 
Motion to approve the opening of a separate bank account to receive and disburse Opioid 
Settlement Funds as required by WV State Auditor’s Office was made by Thomas/Sanders.  
Motion carried. 
 
F.4 Approval Resolution 2024-02 General Fund Budget Revision #3 FY 2023/2024 – This item 
was not ready for presentation to Council. 



 
Motion to table the approval of Resolution 2024-02 General Fund Budget Revision #3 FY 
2023/2024 was made by Bucklew/Reger.  Motion carried 
 
F.5 Buckhannon Fire Department-Regional Peer Support Group Development – Action was 
taken earlier in the meeting. 
 
F.6 Approval for use of third-party vendor registered with the State of WV ABC Commission 
to serve alcohol during specific activities at the Colonial Arts Center – Mayor Skinner provided 
an overview of this item noting that the Council had approved a trial program which had been 
completed with no issues.  The Board of Directors of the Colonial Arts Center will be the body 
determining for which events that this option would be appropriate.  Discussion took place among 
the Council Members. 
 
Motion to approve the use of third-party vendor registered with the State of WV ABC 
Commission to serve alcohol during specific activities at the Colonial Arts Center was made 
by McCauley/Bucklew.  Motion carried. 
 
G.  Comments and Announcements 
G.1 Pamela Bucklew:  Mrs. Bucklew wished everyone a Happy New Year.  She also announced that 
she would be holding a Buckhannon Decorations Committee meeting to discuss new seasonal 
decorating ideas on January 23, 2024 at 6:00 pm in Council Chambers at City Hall.  All interested 
parties are invited to attend. 
 
G.2 David McCauley:  Mr. McCauley wished everyone a Happy New Year.  He feels it will be an 
exciting year in Buckhannon.  He looks forward to breaking ground on the new SYCC multi-purpose 
building and the continued success of the CAC.   
  
G.3 Jack Reger:  Mr. Reger wished everyone a Happy New Year.  He is encouraged with the 
involvement of the Peer Support Group Development for the First Responders and feels it will very 
beneficial. 
  
G.4 Dave Thomas: Mr. Thomas wished everyone a Happy New Year.  He is looking forward to next 
year with several big things for the City.  He reminded all that now was the time to register for the 
City offices.  He wished CJ Rylands the very best. 
 
G.5 CJ Rylands: Mr. Rylands was not in attendance. 
 
G.6 Randall Sanders: Mr. Sanders wished everyone a Happy New Year.  He thanked Dr. Reed for 
attending this evening and participating in so many activities in the area.  
 
H.  Mayor’s Comments and Announcements:  Mayor Skinner also wished everyone a Happy New 
Year and recognized Dr. Reed for his many contributions. He thanked Rodney Irvin and Channel 3 
for covering the meetings and assisting with most all of the community activities with sound and 
broadcast coverage. 
 
I.  Adjournment 
 
At 7:58 PM, a motion to adjourn from the regular meeting was made by Mr. Thomas. 
 
Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                                          ______________________________________________ 
 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                               ______________________________________________ 


